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AN ACT relating to the secretary of state; authorizing the 
secretary of state to refuse to accept documents for 
filing; authorizing the secretary of state to issue cease 
and desist orders; providing for notice and appeal; 
repealing secretary of state authority to be appointed 
agent for service of process for foreign limited 
partnerships; and providing for an effective date. 
 
Be It Enacted by the Legislature of the State of Wyoming: 
 

Section 1.  W.S. 9-1-308 is created to read: 
 
9-1-308.  Powers and duties; refusal to file 

documents; cease and desist orders. 
 
(a)  The secretary of state may refuse to accept 

documents for filing pursuant to title 17 or title 34 of 
Wyoming statutes for up to five (5) years from any person 
or any entity if that person or entity: 
 

(i)  Has filed any document with the secretary of 
state pursuant to title 17 or title 34 of Wyoming statutes 
that contained any statement which was fraudulent with 
respect to any material fact; 

 
(ii)  Makes or uses any false writing or document 

knowing it to contain any materially false, fictitious or 
fraudulent statement or entry; or 

 
(iii)  Is the subject of, an agent of or acting 

on behalf of the subject of any order of the secretary of 
state or any similar order issued in another jurisdiction. 

 
(b)  The secretary of state may issue a cease and 

desist order to any person or entity engaging in any 



 
 
 
 
ORIGINAL SENATE  
FILE   NO.  0003 
 

ENROLLED ACT NO. 1,  SENATE 
 
SIXTY-FIRST LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF WYOMING 

2012 BUDGET SESSION 
 
 
 

 2 
 

practice described in paragraphs (a)(i) and (ii) of this 
section or any person or entity qualifying under paragraph 
(a)(iii) of this section. 

 
(c)  Upon issuance of a cease and desist order under 

subsection (b) of this section, the secretary of state 
shall serve upon the person affected by the order, by 
registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, to 
the person's last known address, an order specifically 
stating the acts complained of and requiring the person to 
immediately cease and desist from the act, methods or 
practices stated. 

 
(d)  Any refusal to accept documents under subsection 

(a) of this section and any cease and desist order issued 
under subsection (b) of this section shall be in writing 
provided to the person affected by the refusal or order.  
The writing shall include a statement of the basis for the 
refusal or order and shall constitute a final order of the 
secretary of state. 

 
(e)  Any refusal to accept documents under subsection 

(a) of this section and any order issued under subsection 
(b) of this section is subject to the notice and appeal 
provisions of W.S. 17-4-123. 

 
Section 2.  W.S. 17-14-1002(a)(v) is repealed. 
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Section 3.  This act is effective immediately upon 
completion of all acts necessary for a bill to become law 
as provided by Article 4, Section 8 of the Wyoming 
Constitution. 

 
(END) 

 
 
 
 

    
Speaker of the House   President of the Senate 
 
   
 Governor  
   
 TIME APPROVED: _________  
   
 DATE APPROVED: _________  
 
I hereby certify that this act originated in the Senate. 
 
 
Chief Clerk 
 

 


